
 
 

  

 
 

Committee to Review and Assess Zoning and Review the Town’s Use of Regulatory Agreements 

Selectmen’s Conference Room 2nd Floor Town Hall Building 

367 Main Street Hyannis, MA 02601 
 

February 11, 2025 
5:00pm 

 
MEETING MINUTES 

    

 

 

Chair of the Committee, Bob Schulte, opened the meeting of the Committee to Review and Assess 

Zoning and Review the Town’s Use of Regulatory Agreements and made the following announcement: 

This meeting is being recorded and will be re-broadcast on the Town of Barnstable’s Government Access 

Channel. In accordance with Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 30A, Section 20, the Chair must 

inquire whether anyone else is recording this meeting and, if so, to please make their presence known. 

This meeting will be replayed via Xfinity Channel 8 or high-definition Channel 1072. It may also be 

accessed via the Government Access Channel live video on demand archives on the Town of 

Barnstable’s website: https://streaming85.townofbarnstable.us/CablecastPublicSite/?channel=1 

 

Chair of Committee read the purpose of this Committee: 

PURPOSE: Work with the Town’s Planning & Development staff to review and re-assess recently 

adopted zoning changes, review the Town’s use of regulatory agreements, and make 

recommendations to the Council. 

 

Chair of the Committee, Bob Schulte asked for Roll Call: Members present: Bob Schulte, Chair 

Councilor John Crow; Catherine Ledec; Ken Alsman; Councilor Kristen Terkelsen; Seth Etienne. 

Absent: Councilor Charles Bloom; Councilor Jeffrey Mendes; Councilor Matthew Levesque (prior 

commitment) 

 

Also in Attendance: James Kupfer, Director, Planning and Development, Assistant Town Attorney Kate 

Connolly (joining remotely)  

 

Chair of the Committee wanted to again thank the public for their interest in the committee and their 

participation both in person and via the zoom link provided for public comment. He encouraged the 

public to submit comments either in person or in writing as well, by sending the email to 

Cynthia.lovell@town.barnstable.ma.us  and put in the subject line AD HOC Zoning Committee, and she 

will distribute to the members once she receives them. 

Chair of Committee opened public comment and mentioned the zoom link will stay active so that 

Assistant Town Attorney Kate Connolly can participate. 

 

Ella Sampou- Precinct 11- Ms. Sampou has a background in Housing and Community Engagement 

around affordable housing, and spends the majority of her time going from town to town and attending 

meetings such as this one, and regularly reading the zoning in each of the towns, and wanted to 

comment today as this committee considers making amendments to the form base code that was passed 

recently and recognize the incredible amount of work that was involved in creating that code in the first 

place. The Cape Cod Commission took that zoning reform on a tour across the Lower and Outer Cape 
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as a shining example of successful zoning, Ms. Sampou also wanted to comment about the item on the 

agenda having to do with parking minimums and a discussion on possibly moving that up to two spots 

per unit. Ms. Sampou would like to caution the committee against that decision primarily because 

parking spaces drive up the cost of housing. Ms. Sampou is unable to give specific numbers tonight on 

how that would look for Barnstable, but she is certain that those numbers would be easy to find working 

with some of the state housing groups. Designing for parking spaces encourages reliance on cars, there 

is already enough congestion in Hyannis without adding more cars to an already congested area. The 

town has a functioning bus line with different types of transportation available to whatever you need to 

get to. There are trains in the summer to take you to Boston and New York, there are ferries that take 

you to and from the Islands. This part of Hyannis was designed to be the transportation hub, there are 

certain corners of Hyannis that are walkable, and other parts are fairly walkable, so if we build to rely 

on cars there will be cars, if we build not to rely on them there will not be any, and people find other 

ways to get around, most individuals and families in and around Hyannis do not have more than 1 car 

and some have no cars at all because of the cost to buy one and maintain one. In May of 2024 the Cape 

Cod Commission advocated parking maximums, rather than minimums again because it drives down 

costs and provides for better or more creative land use. Ms. Sampou also wanted to mention 

Provincetown as a beautiful example of a dense, seaside historic area that does not have parking 

minimums, and when she travels there, there has never been an issue with finding parking, nor does she 

hear of any residents complaining they can’t find parking. Ms. Sampou wanted to also comment on the 

height limitations and got the impression that it was lowering the building’s height to three stories, but 

adding green space on the fourth story, she believes the town would be remiss to sacrifice a potential 

fourth floor of housing, given the severe need in our immediate community and across the Cape. 

Barnstable also has pre-existing non-conforming structures that are at least three and half stories tall, 

driving here this evening she did not notice these structures, they do not stand out, the height is not 

blocking a view, and does not believe the town sacrifices anything by going up one more floor, 

mentioning Provincetown again as an example, the library has at least three stories and the view to the 

water was beautiful, so if Hyannis went one more story with housing then maybe that view also is a 

possibility, where if you stay with three you may be overlooking a roof top of another building. Ms. 

Sampou also discussed the possibility of zoning only three stories and we lose that building; we can’t 

rebuild it; it’s better to have the flexibility in zoning than not to have the flexibility and the option of 

doing it that not doing it. 

Satchel Douglas- Hyannis moved here about a year ago because Hyannis is an area that you do not have 

to be car dependent, and that was important to him. Mr. Douglas rides his bike everywhere, but caveats 

that by saying Hyannis is not totally there yet. Mr. Douglas is able to bike everywhere, however not 

everyone is able to, walking, we do not have the density to support that level of accessibility, so to 

speak about parking restrictions or parking minimums he believes reduce density and the reduction of 

density makes it that much harder to have a walkable community, he believes it is what people are 

looking for when they move to Hyannis. Mr. Douglas is an engineer, so he did some number crunching; 

1 parking spot is approximately 9X18, which is 162 square feet with a median price of $500 per square 

foot that is an additional $81,000 for one spot to $140, 000 for two spots additional cost per unit on new 

construction, so the more parking spaces that are added it drives up the rent of a unit by approximately 

$700 per month, and also reduces the tax revenue by adding spaces and not units. Mr. Douglas also 

wanted to comment that those individuals complaining about parking in the area are not necessarily 

those that are affected; not everyone that has a comment can come here, or reach out to their Councilor, 

because they do not know how, so the handful of comments you received on the negative about parking 

does not really represent those affected. 

Chair of Committee moved onto written correspondence from the public: 

 

Good day, 

 

I hope this finds you all well. 

 



 
 

  

I’m wondering if the issue of short term rentals has been included and addressed in the permitting of the 

many hundreds of apartments, which have been and are pending.  I believe once these complexes are 

actually constructed we will be seeing a very significant number of vacancies.  Since each Landlord’s 

financial strength is different, some more than others will be very challenged with their own financial 

needs and vacancies will be a very big problem for them.  This will not only be a problem for those 

Landlords, but it will significantly impact the economy of the entire downtown area.  Those Landlords 

will need to lower their rents in order to attract tenants and avoid vacancies.  A consequence of that 

will be the quality of the tenants.  Obviously that’s not good for the Landlords, but it might be a windfall 

for the people looking to rent.  Ironically and in theory, because the full and fair market rental units can 

be rented for any amount they could actually have lower rent than the designated “affordable housing 

units”, who’s rent are tied to and controlled by the tenants income.  What a shame and conundrum that 

would be. 

 

Another issue created by having vacancies, which in itself is the consequence of allowing such an 

overwhelming number of apartments, is that Landlords, and in particular those Landlords who are 

struggling financially, or just due to them seeing and taking advantage of an opportunity to rent the 

vacant apartments out as very short term rentals, like motel rooms and Air BNB’s.  The Landlord would 

have to furnish these apartments and that would then pretty much guarantee they would always be 

rented for the short term and not year round.  The increase in rent of a few hundred dollars a night, 

would certainly be a very attractive option compared to having a vacancy or collecting monthly rent.  

Now all of the sudden a facility which was designed and permitted to be an affordable housing 

development, is nothing more than a motel with efficiency rentals, rented for a few hundred dollars per 

night.  Other than money, another potential benefit for the Landlord, is the fact that tourists typically 

only travel in one car, so that one parking space per apartment is an acceptable arrangement and 

would actually help resolve the bigger parking issues in the area.  There may be restrictions in the 

affordable housing regulations that might very well prohibit this kind of use, and the Town could 

possibly lose the ability to have the entire complex added to the Town’s affordable housing stock, which 

would defeat it’s purpose and add to our housing problem.  That then raises the issue of Landlords 

actually complying with the regulations and how will that be policed.  This would also be a very good 

reason for the Town to require Development Agreements for all multi family housing, with four or more 

apartments.  That’s just one more way for the Town to have better control over these developments.  It 

would be a good idea to include, in any agreement, language that spells out in great detail any penalties 

for violating any of the terms and those penalties need to be very significant and to the point they truly 

incentivize the Landlord to make sure they are always in compliance.  Perhaps the penalty should be 

forfeiture of the short term rental amount they received. 

 

You always have to be thinking way ahead of the individuals you are or might be dealing with, because 

a big part of their job is to try and figure out how they can work around things, or interpret things in 

their favor.  They will always push things to the very limit of what is allowed.  Their innate mantra is: if 

I can I must.  I can see a Landlord telling the Town they need to be able to rent all the apartments 

nightly, because they don’t have enough parking spaces and can’t find year round tenants with only one 

car.  The Hyannis BID and the Main Street Merchants might actually want all these apartments to be 

run like a motel, so that it will bring more tourists into the area, who are much more apt to spend 

money than tenants who can barely afford their rent and might opt to shoplift instead. 

 

I’d also like to point out that, as you know the Town’s Ordinance only requires one parking space per 

apartment, but there is nothing, other than common sense and smart planning, to prevent a developer 

from providing more spaces than that.  A big developer like Winn Development knows full well that if 

they build a one hundred and twenty apartment complex, they will absolutely need to provide way more 



 
 

  

than one hundred and twenty parking spaces.  I’ve included an information sheet for the proposed 

Hanover II apartments behind BJ’s and on it you will see that they are proposing to build 320 

apartments, with 465 bedrooms and they are proposing to provide 476 parking spaces.  That’s 156 

more parking spaces than the Town requires.  They’ve done this completely voluntarily, because they 

know exactly what the reality of their tenants parking needs are.  My guess is that if this were being 

proposed by a Winn Development, or a Bob Brennan, there would be 476 apartments with 476 parking 

spaces, because that’s what is allowed by the Town. 

 
I apologize for this being so lengthy and I wish you all the best of luck and godspeed. 

 

Chris 

 

Chair of Committee addressed a couple of concerns in Mr. Kuhn’s comments regarding short-term 

rentals and asked Mr. Kupfer for the first meeting in March to go over the Short-Term Rentals and also 

the By-Right Zoning. Chair of Committee mentioned there has been a lot of public comment regarding 

this in the Local Comprehensive Planning Committee which Mr. Kupfer has been directly involved 

with. The Chair of Committee asked Mr. Kupfer if he had any thoughts regarding some of Mr. Kuhn’s 

comments, realizing that there isn’t anything built into the zoning for Downtown Hyannis that addresses 

short-term rentals, Chair of Committee is aware that some of the comments came up when the 

consultant was there; there are some agreements not to short-term rent. Mr. Kupfer stated there are some 

stipulations but not baked into the zoning, Mr. Kupfer believes Mr. Kuhn’s is referring to the units that 

are deed restricted as year round rentals, there are also some regulatory agreements also that stipulate 



 
 

  

year round rental only, but the new market rate units that have been realized by the new downtown 

Hyannis zoning do not have the stipulation of year round housing, so they could potentially in the future 

become short term rentals because they have not been addressed in the town. Mr. Kupfer wanted to 

clarify a statement made by Mr. Kuhn and the parking at Wilkens property, that is not in the downtown 

Hyannis Zoning, so there are different stipulations for that property and what is required for zoning. For 

the Wilkins property within the sub zone of the mixed-use zone of the medical services overlay district 

there is a 1.3 ratio; so, 1.3 is required per unit as well as 1 per every 10 units for guest parking, what is 

proposed at the Wilkins site is 1.5 per unit. Mr. Kuhn stated there would be 156 more spaces, when 

there are only 28 additional spaces. Committee members Catherine Ledec asked if the average space is 

able to accommodate large trucks if someone was to own one. Mr. Kupfer said he owns a pickup, and it 

fits nicely in the spaces, the bumper may stick out a little, but not much at all.  

 Discussion with Committee members concerning short-term rentals, Councilor Crow has a 

concern in allowing short-term rentals will give individuals incentive to buy these for investment 

purposes instead of year-round housing, that is one thing he would like to see is regulations pertaining 

to short-term rentals. It is also known that short-term rentals need more parking spaces than year-round 

rentals. Councilor Crow would like to see regulations or restrictions placed on these. Chair of 

Committee mentioned the Governors Housing Study came out and, in some ways, contradicts what we 

have heard from some of the Housing groups and the Cape Cod Commission. We have also heard from 

Arden Cadrin, who used to be the Housing Coordinator for the Town of Barnstable that the town does 

not really have a housing shortage, it is the way they are used that is the problem, and the state has now 

recognized that as well. 

Councilor Terkelsen asked Mr. Kupfer how some of the regulations that regulate these short-term 

rentals go into the Regulatory Agreements. Mr. Kupfer answered there are negotiations that go on 

before a regulatory agreement is agreed upon, the developers want to be able to do something, and the 

town says if we allow it, you must do whatever the town and developer agree on and then that it is put 

into the Regulatory Agreement. Mr. Kupfer answered it is possible in a Regulatory Agreement is where 

you would tell the developer that you can build your projects, but all units will be year-round deed 

restricted. Committee member Cathreine Ledec asked if this is true, who monitors those units to make 

sure that they are year-round rentals only. Mr. Kupfer answered there are monitoring agents both private 

and town that monitor those units to make sure they are always year-round. Mr. Kupfer has also had 

conversations with some Councilors about a Regional Housing Service Office could provide those 

services to all the town across the Cape. 

 Committee member Seth Etienne asked if there was any way to close the gap in affordability, 

there is an income gap in what individuals earn here and the amount of monthly rent charged. Mr. 

Etienne mentioned that individuals combine household now to afford it. The Chair of Committee 

mentioned that there is a project in Truro where there are 50 units being built and 49 are affordable 

units, here in Barnstable the Wilkens project is 320 units and the number is small for the affordable. 

 Councilor Crow asked of the 1000 units currently permitted to be built here, is that considered in 

the 2% the state says we still need to have. Mr. Kupfer will get that answer for Councilor Crow for the 

next meeting. Chair of Committee mentioned this committee has discussed increasing the inclusionary 

amount, and the Ad Hoc Housing Committee is considering that as well, so how we get there is still to 

be determined. Chair of Committee, in his opinion, believes the town is doing enough to meet that 2% 

required still of Affordable Housing. Councilor Crow agrees with Mr. Etienne that the units may be 

being built, but the affordability aspect has a huge gap in what people are earning and what they can 

afford monthly. Councilor Crow mentioned it’s a fine line between what the developer can build a unit 

for at today’s building cost but still make it affordable and pay back the loan they have on the property. 

Chair of Committee moved onto Item D. Continued Committee discussion of DRAFT Memo Re: 

Potential Amendments to Chapter 240 Zoning (dated October 11, 2024, updated November 19, 2024, 

and January 24, 2025) to determine detailed recommendations for the following Downtown Hyannis 

zoning subtopics: 

 

 

 



 
 

  

• Parking 

• Building Heights 

• District Boundaries 

 

Mr. Kupfer discussed the following: 

  

Town of Barnstable 

Planning & Development Department 
www.townofbarnstable.us/planninganddevelopment 

 
October 11, 2024, updated November 19, 2024, and January 24, 2025 

To: Committee to Review and Assess Zoning and Regulatory Agreements 

From:    Jim Kupfer, Director, Planning and Development 

Re: Potential Amendments to Chapter 240 Zoning Ordinance and Map 

At the September 6th meeting of the Town Council Ad-Hoc Subcommittee entitled Committee to Review and 
Assess Zoning and Regulatory Agreements, the Planning and Development Director provided a comprehensive 
list of amendments to Chapter 240 Zoning Ordinance that have been approved over the last 20 years and 
facilitated a discussion identifying each.  In that presentation, the Director provided an overview of the zoning 
ordinance and provided a general overview of each amendment. The discussion led to committee conversation 
as to which amendments they wish to further discuss. The request at the conclusion of the meeting was for the 
Planning and Development staff to expand on specific recently amended zoning changes including Exempt Uses 
and Downtown Hyannis Zoning. The Committee also identified the need to discuss short-term rentals and 
inclusionary housing.  
 
Subsequently, on September 20, October 4, 2024, October 18, 2024, November 1, 2024, and November 15, 
2024 the Committee reconvened to discuss the matter further. Below please find the main topic areas 
discussed as possible ways to improve the ordinance and recommendations for further discussion.  
 
Potential Chapter 240 Policy or Ordinance Amendments 
 
Exempt Uses 
The Committee requested to review §240-8 Exempt Uses in the Zoning Ordinance. Staff presented the section 
in whole to the Committee.  
 
Committee members suggested that there was a lack of regulation surrounding exempt uses, specifically 
municipal uses. A committee member noted that better management of municipal properties is necessary to 
provide a model standard for those required to meet the zoning ordinance that the Town has set forth and that 
enhanced standards in §240-8 may be necessary. 
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Exempt Uses, §240-8, establish 
standard policies or that §240-8 be amended by adding certain standards for municipalities to adhere to for site 
development when proposing new construction or substantial alterations.  
 
Downtown Hyannis  

      DRAFT 
       

 

 

                                                                                     

http://www.townofbarnstable.us/planninganddevelopment


 
 

  

Chapter 240 §24.1 through 13 of the Barnstable Zoning Ordinance is defined as the Downtown Hyannis Zoning 
Districts and includes the Districts’ development standards. These sections were amended February 2, 2022. 
The Committee requested to review the entirety of the Downtown Hyannis Zoning Districts. Staff presented the 
section in whole to the Committee. 
 
Committee members highlighted several issues they would like to discuss further. Those items being parking 
ratios, heights of structures and the districts as defined on the zoning map. In addition, while not specified in 
the Chapter 240 §24.1 through 13, the Committee also raised concern over the Inclusionary Housing Ordinance, 
the uniform requirement of 10 percent of the units being affordable as insufficient, as well as a potential need 
to prohibit short term rentals within these districts. 
 
Staff presented each item requested more specifically at subsequent meetings. The Committee noted the 
following: 
 
Parking  
The Committee suggested that the parking ratios for residential dwelling units may need to be adjusted and 
studied further as one space per unit may not be enough for future development. The Committee reviewed 
recently approved site plans in the district, discussed the 2017 Hyannis Parking Study, as well as several 
members conducted a site walk with staff. The Committee concluded that while existing private parking is 
underutilized and could be managed better there is no guarantee that new development will utilize existing 
private parking in a shared manner and as a result may impact public facilities if additional parking is needed 
above one space per unit. The Committee also recognized that Downtown Hyannis is a more walkable district 
than most areas of Barnstable and trends such as uber, doordash, etc may limit the necessity for multiple 
vehicles. Ultimately the Committee recommended increasing the parking ratio.   
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider  
amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.5.C Table 2 Minimum Required Accessory Parking Spaces by increasing 
“Residential or artist live/work (per DU)” from one space per unit in all districts to  a parking ratio greater than 
one space per unit up to no more than but less than two spaces per unit, and when calculating the overall 
parking count for a specific project, the Committee recommends that the state mandated handicap parking 
spaces that shall be required for any proposed project are not to be included in the parking count. 
Additionally, it is recommended that the Council may wish to include parking dimension standards for all 
districts in Downtown Hyannis Zoning. These dimensional recommendations are that new proposed parking 
spaces shall be a minimum of 9’ by 18’ and that a drive aisle between parking spaces shall be a minimum of 
20’. 
 
Building Height 
The Committee suggested building heights may also need to be adjusted. The Committee noted that the zoning 
may want to consider a more nuanced approach to building height considering abutting properties, roof lines, 
and varying heights over linear feet to reduce the likelihood of a canyon effect along Main Street. The 
Committee specifically identified the Downtown Main Street District and the Downtown Village District as 
districts to reevaluate height requirements. The Committee reviewed recently approved site plans in the district 
as well as several members conducted a site walk with staff. 
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider  
amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.6 Downtown Main Street District Table 3 by amending Section F of the Table 
“Number of Stories” from “3.5 or 4 maximum” to a maximum height of 3 stories, however it is recommended 
allowing for a 3.5 story if the rooftop is proposed to have active space such as rooftop amenities for residents, 
active commercial space such as a restaurant, green roof, etc. as well as eliminating 240-24.1.6.C.6 “The fourth 
story of any building must be recessed ("stepped back") from the facade of the stories below at least eight 
feet”.  
 
The Committee also recommends Town Council consider amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.7 Downtown 
Village District Table 4 by amending Section F of the Table “Number of Stories” from “3.5 or 4 maximum” to a 
maximum height of 3 stories, however it is recommended allowing for a 3.5 story if the rooftop is proposed to 



 
 

  

have active space such as rooftop amenities for residents, active commercial space such as a restaurant, green 
roof, etc. as well as eliminating 240-24.1.7.C.4 “The fourth story of any building must be recessed ("stepped 
back") from the facade of the stories below at least eight feet”. 
 
District Boundaries 
The Committee discussed potential amendments to the Downtown Hyannis Zoning Districts. The Committee 
raised concerns about the outer parcels and potentially reducing heights and density as parcels get closer to the 
outer limit of the Downtown Hyannis Zoning Districts. The Committee reviewed recently approved site plans in 
the district, existing conditions of boundary neighborhoods, as well as several members conducted a site walk 
with staff. The Committee suggested amendments to the Downtown Village District that would allow for similar 
development patterns as those abutting the outer perimeter of the districts.  
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider 
amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.7 Downtown Village District and the zoning map by replacing in its entirety 
§24.1.7 Downtown Village District with §24.1.8 Downtown Neighborhood District or the creation of a new 
zoning district that reduces heights and density. In turn, the zoning map would need to reflect the proposed 
amendment to the district as well.  
 
Inclusionary Housing 
The Committee has noted that with the updating zoning, the Town is creating a large number of new housing 
units. The Committee raised concern over the number of these units that would not be deed restricted 
affordable. The Committee suggests that the Town Council may wish to consider requiring additional 
affordability requirements either in the Downtown Hyannis Zoning Districts or in Chapter 9 of the General 
Ordinance, townwide.  
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider  
amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1 through 13 and the zoning map. The Committee shall continue to work 
through specific issue areas to provide a comprehensive list of suggested amendments.  
 
Short Term Rentals 
Similar to above, the Committee has noted that with the updating zoning, the Town is creating a large number 
of new housing units. The Committee raised concern over the number of these units that may result in short-
term rentals. The Committee suggests that the Town Council may wish to consider requiring a prohibition of 
short-term rentals either in the Downtown Hyannis Zoning Districts or added as a General Ordinance, 
townwide. 
 
Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider 
amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1 through 13 and the zoning map. The Committee shall continue to work 
through specific issue areas to provide a comprehensive list of suggested amendments.  

 

Councilor Terkelsen asked Mr. Kupfer to display the map of the district Boundaries: 

 

 



 
 

  

Mr. Kupfer mentioned the areas in light purple are district boundaries as it relates to height and 

setbacks. (pictures below of that area) 

 

 

 
 

 
 

Councilor Terkelsen asked as it is written currently between the light purple area and the dark purple 

area, the light purple is 4 stories. Mr. Kupfer explained the document below states the requirements for 

the light purple area: 

 

 
 



 
 

  

 
 

The two side by side comparison above as you can see is not much different. Councilor Terkelsen had a 

question about the memo and the active space such as rooftop amenities for residents, do we really need 

that? 

 

Potential Recommendation to Town Council: The Committee recommends Town Council consider  

amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.6 Downtown Main Street District Table 3 by amending Section F of 

the Table “Number of Stories” from “3.5 or 4 maximum” to a maximum height of 3 stories, however it 

is recommended allowing for a 3.5 story if the rooftop is proposed to have active space such as rooftop 

amenities for residents, active commercial space such as a restaurant, green roof, etc. as well as 

eliminating 240-24.1.6.C.6 “The fourth story of any building must be recessed ("stepped back") from 

the facade of the stories below at least eight feet”. 

 

Chair of Committee answered the other option explained in the next paragraph: 

 

The Committee also recommends Town Council consider amendments to Chapter 240 §24.1.7 

Downtown Village District Table 4 by amending Section F of the Table “Number of Stories” from “3.5 

or 4 maximum” to a maximum height of 3 stories, however it is recommended allowing for a 3.5 story if 

the rooftop is proposed to have active space such as rooftop amenities for residents, active commercial 

space such as a restaurant, green roof, etc. as well as eliminating 240-24.1.7.C.4 “The fourth story of 

any building must be recessed ("stepped back") from the facade of the stories below at least eight feet”.  

 Councilor Terkelsen mentioned we have discussed taking the downtown Main Street area and 

making that 3.5 to 4 stories back to 3 stories with the option of the 4th story being some sort of outdoor 

space, and in the light purple area a maximum of 3 stories with a potential of 3.5 stories if the area is 

used for outdoor space. Mr. Kupfer answered Councilor Terkelsen by saying if you were to change DV 

Zoning to DN Zoning, that potentially would be moot, but it may be worth having that conversation. 

 Chair of Committee believes some of the concerns he has heard within the light purple area and 

the dark purple area are regarding confusion with the downtown zoning and  would the height of those 

buildings that we have over at Independence House, where there is a 3 story or 3.5 story, be next to a 

single family style building?; and that there was no gradual decline in roof top from one building to the 

next. We don’t want 4 stories, potentially next to a single-family dwelling, then another 3-story next to 

that. One suggestion would be to adjust the boundaries so that does not happen. Councilor Terkelsen 

would not like to see 3 story in the far-right light purple area near Main Street because that has more of 

a neighborhood feel to it. Mr. Kupfer answered yes, in this area, there are single family and a lot of 



 
 

  

offices. Chair of Committee mentioned the old Seven-11 building which is proposed in that area as a 4-

story structure correct. Mr. Kupfer said yes 3.5 to 4 stories proposed. Councilor Crow asked, “Do we 

want to scale down as we go, say by a .5 story”. Councilor Crow would like to see more of a setback 

between commercial areas and residential areas. Committee member Catherine Ledec would also agree 

to more of a setback in the lighter purple area in the front. She would also like to see more ground cover 

or tree plantings, in the summer heat Main Street Hyannis is an oven, its uncomfortable on a hot day to 

walk around, and there are no shade trees or cover to get out of the heat if you wanted to. The 

Developer is going to maximize the amount of space he has, but if you negotiate some sort of green 

space or shade trees or whatever benefits the quality of life, no one will be outside, everyone will be 

inside. This is when a conservation ordinance works. 

 Committee member Ken Alsman is struggling with understanding the awkward zoning in these 

areas and does not really have a solution for the problem, as it is very confusing to him, so to come up 

with a solution right now he can’t until he understands the zoning. 

 Committee members discussed what type of zoning would work in the light purple area so that 

projects that are 4 stories that are right up to the property line with zero setbacks are not sitting next to a 

1 story residential home. Committee member Catherine Leded would like to see something in between 

proposed for this area as the properties in this area are developed or redeveloped. Committee member 

Ken Alsman stated no matter what the solution, it is an awkward transition when development like this 

happens in areas with mixed use and residential homes. Councilor Crow proposed 3 stories in the light 

purple with no upper story and setbacks in the front. Committee members also discussed that putting a 

4-story next to a single family is a problem for some, but may not be a problem for others, some 

members on the committee would have a problem living next to a 4-story and other members of the 

committee have lived like that and have experienced it and don’t really mind it.  

 The Chair of Committee asked the members to think about this topic for the next meeting and to 

come up with any thoughts for discussion at the next meeting. Chair of Committee asked Mr. Kupfer to 

present his presentation on Solar: 

 

 
 

 



 
 

  

 

 

 



 
 

  

(Areas that are allowed Solar are in the etched blue) 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 



 
 

  

 
 

 

 
 

 

 



 
 

  

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

  

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 

  

 

 
 

 
 



 
 

  

 
 

Councilor Crow asked if the town currently has enough dedicated space for solar. Mr. Kupfer 

answered we will not know that until someone challenges the town, or another town is taken to court or 

if the Supreme Judicial Court decides what is enough, we do not know. Committee member Catherine 

Ledec likes the ordinance, it is very well written and has covered a lot of ground, but was asking about 

the stormwater language and she did not see anything that would take into consideration climate 

change which is not specifically stated in the document, so when Mr. Kupfer is no longer with us, 

somewhere in the ordinance it states there is the 100% storm protection, but added 10% for climate 

change to equal 110%. She would also like to see some sort of language put in there to manage the 

land underneath the solar panels, as the grass grows underneath, who maintains that so eventually the 

grass is not overgrown from the bottom. A solution to this would be requiring native vegetation 

planting and managing native low growing vegetation. Mr. Kupfer answered yes that is in there, and 

that came from the public comments received when crafting this ordinance. 

 The Chair of Committee asked Mr. Kupfer for the meeting on the 14th to give some thought on 

some of the suggestions made tonight by committee members, and to add any thoughts he may have 

had as well. The Chair of Committee would like to discuss Short-Term Rentals and the By Right 

Zoning following the Local Comprehensive Planning process. The Chair of Committee mentioned he 

felt the general consensus was from public feedback was not to expand the By Right Zoning 

throughout the town, is that correct Mr. Kupfer. Answered yes. The Chair of Committee asked Mr. 

Kupfer to also put his thoughts on that as well with the feedback used in the Local Comprehensive 

Planning Committee for the next meeting. 

 

The Chair of the Committee is going to put together a topical outline and send it to Cynthia to 

distribute to the Committee members. Between the 14th and the 21st hopes to put together a DRAFT 

Memo incorporating the two that Mr. Kupfer is working on regarding specific zoning aspects and then 

be able to review on the 14th; get feedback; and then hopefully a document for review on the 21st then a 

final document for approval on the 28th of March. 

 

Committee members looked at the next meeting date, which was decided to be February 21, 2025 in 

the Selectmen’s Conference Room at 3pm. 



 
 

  

 

 

Chair of the Committee asked for a motion to accept the meeting minutes of December 13, 2024 and 

January 17, 2025, Committee member Ken Alsman made the motion, his was seconded by Councilor 

Crow, all members voted in favor of both sets of minutes as written and presented. 

 

Chair of the Committee asked for a motion to adjourn. Committee member Ken Alsman made the 

motion to adjourn, Councilor Terkelsen seconded the motion, all members present voted to adjourn. 

 

ADJOURN: 7:34 pm 

 


